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The Politics of New Wars

During the war in Bosnia–Herzegovina, Sarajevo was divided territorially between a
Serb-controlled part and a Bosnian (mainly Muslim) part. But wartime Sarajevo could
also be described in terms of a non-territorial divide. There was a group of people who
could be described as the globalists – UN peacekeepers, humanitarian agencies,
journalists, and Sarajevans who spoke English and were employed as assistants,
interpreters and drivers. Protected by armoured cars, flak jackets and blue cards, they
were able to move freely in and out of the city and across the territorial divide. At the
same time, there were also the local territorially tied inhabitants of the city. On one
(the Bosnian) side, they were under siege for the duration of the war, living off
humanitarian aid or the black market (if they were lucky enough to have
Deutschmarks), prey to sniper fire and occasional shelling. On the other (Serb) side,
material conditions were somewhat better, although the climate of fear was worse. On
both sides, they were vulnerable to the press gang and the various militias and mafia-
types who roamed the streets and claimed legitimacy in terms of the national struggle.

The political goals of the new wars are about the claim to power on the basis of
seemingly traditional identities – nation, tribe, religion. Yet the upsurge in the politics
of particularistic identities cannot be understood in traditional terms. It has to be
explained in the context of a growing cultural dissonance between those who
participate in transnational networks, which communicate through e-mail, faxes,
telephone and air travel, and those who are excluded from global processes and are
tied to localities, even though their lives may be profoundly shaped by those same
processes.

It would be a mistake to assume that this cultural divide can be expressed in simple
political terms, that those who support particularistic identity politics are reacting
against the processes of globalization, while those who favour a more tolerant,
multicultural universalistic approach are part of the new global class. On the contrary,
among the globalists are to be found diaspora nationalists and fundamentalists,
‘realists’ and neoliberals who believe that compromise with nationalism offers the best
hope for stability, as well as transnational criminal groups who profit from the new
wars. And while there are many among the territorially tied who are likely to cling to
traditional identities, there are also courageous individuals and citizens’ groups who
refuse particularisms and exclusiveness.

The point is rather that the processes known as globalization are breaking up the
cultural and socio-economic divisions that defined the patterns of politics which
characterized the modern period. The new type of warfare has to be understood in
terms of this global dislocation. New forms of power struggle may take the guise of
traditional nationalism, tribalism or religious fundamentalism, but they are,
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nevertheless, contemporary phenomena arising from contemporary causes and
displaying new characteristics. Moreover, they are paralleled by a growing global
consciousness and sense of global responsibility among an array of governmental and
non-governmental institutions as well as individuals.

In this chapter, I describe some of the key characteristics of the process known as
globalization and how they give rise to new forms of identity politics. In the last
section, I shall try to outline the emerging political cleavage between the politics of
particularistic identity and the politics of cosmopolitan or humanist values.

The Characteristics of Globalization
In his book Nations and Nationalism, Ernest Gellner analyses the association between
nationalism and industrialization.1 He describes the emergence of vertically organized
secular national cultures based on vernacular languages which enabled people to cope
with the demands of modernity – everyday encounters with industry and government.
As varied rural occupations were replaced with factory production, and as the state
intruded into more and more aspects of daily life, people needed to be able to
communicate both verbally and in writing in a common administrative language, and
they needed to acquire certain standardized skills. Earlier societies were characterized
by horizontal high cultures, e.g. Latin, Persian, Sanskrit, etc., which were based on
religion and were not necessarily linked to the state. These were combined with a great
variety of vertical low folk cultures. Whereas earlier high cultures were reproduced in
religious institutions and low cultures were passed on through oral traditions, the new
vertical national cultures were generated by a new class of intellectuals – writers,
journalists, schoolteachers – which emerged along with the establishment of printing,
the publication of secular literature such as newspapers and novels, and the expansion
of primary education.

The process of globalization, it can be argued, has begun to break up these vertically
organized cultures. What appear to be emerging are new horizontal cultures arising out
of the new transnational networks, based on one or other of the emerging transnational
languages: English, of course, often associated with the culture of mass consumerism
linked to globally known names such as Coca-Cola or McDonald’s or Starbucks, but
also Arabic, fostered by new satellite TV channels like Al Jazeera or Al Arabiya, as
well as the spread of social media, Chinese, Spanish or Hindu. These are combined
with a medley of national, local and regional cultures as a result of a new assertion of
local particularities.

The term globalization conceals a complex process which actually involves both
globalization and localization, integration and fragmentation, homogenization and
differentiation, etc. On the one hand, the process creates inclusive transnational
networks of people. On the other hand, it excludes and atomizes large numbers of
people – indeed, the vast majority. On the one hand, people’s lives are profoundly
shaped by events taking place far away from where they live over which they have no
control. On the other hand, there are new possibilities for enhancing the role of local
and regional politics through being linked in to global processes.

As a process, globalization has a long history. Indeed, some argue that there is
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nothing new about the present phase of globalization; from its inception, capitalism
was always a global phenomenon.2 What is new, however, in the last two decades, is
the astonishing revolution in information and communications technology. I would
argue that these technological changes impart a qualitative deepening to the process of
globalization which is, as yet, by no means determined. The current contours of the
process are shaped by the post-war institutional framework and, in particular, the
deregulatory policies pursued by governments during the 1980s and 1990s. Its future
will depend on the evolution of political and social values, actions and forms of
organization. Here, I outline some key trends relevant to an understanding of that
evolution.

In the economic sphere, globalization is associated with a set of changes variously
described as post-Fordism, flexible specialization, or the New Economy. These
changes generally refer to a transformation in what is known as the techno-economic
paradigm, the prevailing way in which the supply of products and services is
organized to meet the prevailing pattern of demand.3 The relevant features of these
changes are the dramatic decline in the importance of territorially based mass
production, the globalization of finance and technology and the increased
specialization and diversity of markets. Improved information means that physical
production is less important as a share of the overall economy, both because of the
increased importance of services and because an increasing proportion of the value of
individual products consists of know-how – design, marketing, legal and financial
advice. Likewise, the standardization of products, which is linked to territorially based
economies of scale, can be supplanted by greater differentiation according to local or
specialist demand. Hence, national levels of economic organization have declined in
importance along with the relative decline of territorially based production. On the
other hand, global levels of economic organization have greatly expanded because of
the global character of finance and technology, while local levels of economic
organization have also become more significant because of the increasing
differentiation of markets.

Globalization also involves the transnationalization and regionalization of
governance. There has been, since the war, an explosive growth in international
organizations, regimes and regulatory agencies. More and more activities of
government are regulated through international agreement or integrated into
transnational institutions; more and more departments and ministries are engaged in
formal and informal forms of cooperation with their equivalents in other countries;
more and more policy decisions are coopted upwards to often unaccountable
international forums. At the same time, recent decades have witnessed a reassertion of
local and regional politics, especially, but not only, for development purposes. This
reassertion has taken a variety of forms, ranging from science- and business-led
initiatives, as in the case of ‘technopoles’ such as Silicon Valley, California or
Cambridge, England; to a rediscovery of municipal traditions, as in Northern Italy; and
peace- or Green-led initiatives such as nuclear-free zones or waste-recycling projects;
as well as new or renewed forms of local clientelism and patronage.4

Parallel to the changing nature of governance has been a striking growth in informal
non-governmental transnational networks.5 These include NGOs – both those which
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undertake functions formerly undertaken by government, e.g. humanitarian assistance,
and those which campaign on global issues, e.g. human rights, ecology, peace, etc.
These NGOs are most active at local and transnational levels, partly because these are
the sites of the problems with which they are concerned and partly because access to
national politics is blocked by nationally organized political parties. Thus,
organizations such as Greenpeace or Amnesty International are known all over the
world; their effectiveness comes from operating at several different levels – local and
global as well as national – and in many different places at the same time. In addition,
other kinds of transnational networks have flourished: links between a variety of
cultural and sporting activities; transnational religious and ethnic groups; transnational
crime. Tertiary education is increasingly globalized both because of student and
faculty exchanges, and because of the privileged use of the Internet.

These economic and political changes also involve far-reaching changes in
organizational forms. Most societies are characterized by what Bukharin called a
‘monism of architecture’.6 In the modern era, nation-states, enterprises and military
organizations had very similar vertical forms of hierarchical organization – the
influence of modern war, particularly the experience of World War II on organizational
forms, was pervasive. Robert Reich, in his book The Work of Nations, describes how
enterprises have been transformed from national vertical organizations, where power is
concentrated in the hands of owners at the top of a pyramid-shaped chain of command,
into global phenomena whose organizations most resemble a spider’s web, with power
in the hands of those who possess technical or financial know-how and who are spread
around the points of the web:

Their dignified headquarters, expansive factories, warehouses, laboratories, and
fleets of trucks and corporate jets are leased. Their production workers, janitors,
and bookkeepers are under temporary contract; their key researchers, design
engineers and marketeers are sharing in the profits. And their distinguished
executives, rather than possessing great power and authority over this domain, have
little direct control over much of anything. Instead of imposing their will over a
corporate empire, they guide ideas through the new webs of enterprise.7

Something similar is happening to governmental and nongovernmental
organizations. Government departments, at all levels, are developing horizontal
transnational links; government activity is increasingly contracted out through various
forms of privatization and semi-privatization arrangements. The decentralized and
horizontal forms of organization typical of NGOs or new social movements are often
contrasted to the traditional, vertical forms of organization typical of political parties.8
Yet political leaders, like corporate executives, have become, at most, facilitators and
opinion-shapers and, at least, images or symbols – public representations of
interconnected webs of activity over which they have little control.

Globalization has profoundly affected social structures. In advanced industrial
countries, the traditional working classes have either declined or are declining along
with the drop in territorially based mass production. Because of improvements in
productivity and because production work is less skilled, manufacturing production
employs fewer and lower-paid workers, especially women and immigrants, or else it is
relocated to low-wage countries.
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What has grown in number has been those people whom Alain Touraine calls
information workers9 and Robert Reich calls symbolic analysts, those people who
possess and use know-how, who, to quote Reich, identify, solve and broker problems
through ‘manipulations of symbols – data, words, oral and visual representations’.10

These are the people who work in technology or finance, in expanded higher
education, or in the growing myriad of transnational organizations. The majority of
people fit neither of these two categories. They either work in services, as waiters and
waitresses, salespersons, taxi-drivers, cashiers, etc., or they join the increasing ranks of
unemployed made redundant by the productivity increases associated with
globalization. This emerging social structure is reflected in growing income disparities
both between those in work and those not in work and among those in work depending
on skill.

Income disparities are also associated with geographical disparities, both within and
across continents, countries and regions. There is the growing disparity between those
areas, mainly the advanced industrial regions, that can capitalize on their technological
capabilities and the rest. Some areas may thrive, at least temporarily, through attracting
volume production, i.e. Southeast Asia, Southern Europe and, potentially, Central
Europe. The remainder are caught up in the global economy as traditional sources of
livelihood are eroded, but can participate neither in production nor in consumption.
Maps drawn by global enterprises of the segmentation of their markets generally leave
out the larger part of the world. But even within countries, continents or, indeed, cities,
these widening geographical disparities can be found – and this is true of both the
advanced industrial world and the rest. Everywhere, boundaries are being drawn
between protected and prosperous global enclaves and the anarchic, chaotic, poverty-
stricken areas beyond.

The trends outlined above are simultaneously haphazard and constructed. There is
no inevitability, for example, about the growth of social, economic and geographical
disparities; in part, they are the consequence of disorganization or of organization
evolving out of past inertia. What can, however, be accepted as a given is the historic
shift away from vertical cultures characteristic of the era of the nation-state which
gave rise to a sense of national identity and a sense of security. The abstract symbols,
such as money and law, which form the basis of social relations in societies no longer
dominated by face-to-face interactions, were a constitutive part of these national
cultures.11 It is now commonplace to talk about a ‘crisis of identity’ – a sense of
alienation and disorientation that accompanies the decomposition of cultural
communities.

It is also possible, however, to point to certain emerging forms of cultural
classification. On the one hand, there are those who see themselves as part of a global
community of like-minded people, mainly well-educated information workers or
symbolic analysts, who spend a lot of time on aeroplanes, tele-conferencing, etc., and
who may work for a global corporation, an NGO, or some other international
organization, or who may be part of a network of scholars or sports clubs or musicians
and artists, etc. On the other hand, there are those who are excluded and who may or
may not see themselves as part of a local or particularistic (religious or national)
community.
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As yet, the emerging global groupings are not politicized, or, at least, are hardly
politicized. That is to say, they do not form the basis of political communities on
which new forms of power could be based. One reason is the individualism and
anomie that characterizes the current period: the sense that political action is futile
given the enormity of current problems, the difficulty of controlling or influencing the
web-like structure of power, the cultural fragmentation of both horizontal networks
and particularistic loyalties. Both what Reich calls the laissez-faire cosmopolitan, who
has ‘seceded’ from the nation-state and who pursues his or her individualistic
consumerist interests, and the restless young criminals, the new adventurers, to be
found in all the excluded zones, reflect this political vacuum.

Nevertheless, there are seeds of politicization in both groupings. Cosmopolitan
politicization can be located, both within the new transnational NGOs or social
movements and within international institutions, as well as among individuals, around
a commitment to human values (universal social and political rights, ecological
responsibility, peace and democracy, etc.) and to the notion of transnational civil
society – the idea that self-organized groups, operating across borders, can solve
problems and lobby political institutions. The Arab Spring and the globally linked-up
protests against the banks offer the potential for cosmopolitan politicization. At the
same time, the new politics of particularistic identities can also be interpreted as a
response to these global processes, as a form of political mobilization in the face of the
growing impotence of the modern state.

Identity Politics
I use the term ‘identity politics’ to mean movements which mobilize around ethnic,
racial or religious identity for the purpose of claiming state power.12 And I use the
term ‘identity’ narrowly to mean a form of labelling. Whether we are talking about
tribal conflict in Africa, religious conflict in the Middle East or South Asia, or
nationalist conflict in Europe, the common feature is the way in which labels are used
as a basis for political claims. Such conflicts are often described as ethnic conflicts.
The term ‘ethnos’ has a racial connotation even though a number of writers insist that
‘ethnie’ refers to a cultural community rather than a blood-based community. Although
it is clear that there is no racial basis to ethnic claims, the point is that these labels tend
to be treated as something one is born with and cannot change; they are ascribed and
cannot be acquired through conversion or assimilation. You are German if your
grandmother was German, even if you cannot speak the language and have never been
to Germany; but you are not German if your parents were Turkish, even if you live and
work in Germany. A Catholic born in West Belfast is doomed to remain a Catholic
even if he or she converts to Protestantism. A Croat cannot become a Serb by adopting
the Orthodox religion and writing in a Cyrillic script. To the extent that these labels are
considered birthrights, conflicts based on identity politics can also be termed ethnic
conflicts. In many cases, these identities are both religious and nationalist.13 To claim
the political identity of a Muslim in Bosnia, a Catholic in Northern Ireland, or a Hindu
in India is, at one and the same time, to claim a national identity. There are, of course,
forms of identity politics where labels are not birthrights but can be voluntarily or
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forcibly imposed. And indeed, in areas of endemic conflict, identity politics often
becomes more extreme and morphs into fundamentalism, that is to say, rigid
adherence to doctrine. Certain sects of militant Islam, for example, aim to create pure
Islamic states through the conversion of non-Muslims as opposed to exclusion.14

The term ‘politics’ refers to the claim to political power. In many parts of the world
there are religious revivals, or renewed interest in the survival of local cultures and
languages, and this, in part, is a response to the stresses of globalization. Political
campaigns to protect or promote religion or culture may often lead to demands for
power in order to ensure that policies are adopted. Nevertheless, this is not what is
meant by identity politics. Such political campaigns are demands for cultural and
religious rights. These are quite different from the demand for political rights based on
identity, that is to say, the right to power on the basis of identity as opposed to the
demand for power on the basis of a political programme. Identity politics is a form of
communitarianism that is distinct from and may conflict with individual political
rights.

Another way of expressing this difference is by contrasting the politics of identity
with the politics of ideas. The politics of ideas is about forward-looking projects. Thus,
religious struggles in Western Europe in the seventeenth century were about freeing
the individual from the oppressive hold of the established Church. Early nationalist
struggles in nineteenth-century Europe or in colonial Africa were about democracy
and state-building. They were conceived as ways of welding together diverse groups
of people under the rubric of nation for the purpose of modernization. More recently,
politics has been dominated by abstract secular ideas such as socialism or
environmentalism which offer a vision for the future. This type of politics tends to be
integrative, embracing all those who support the idea, even though, as recent
experience has demonstrated, the universalistic character of such ideas can serve as a
justification for totalitarian and authoritarian practices.

In contrast, identity politics tends to be fragmentative, backward-looking and
exclusive. Political groupings based on exclusive identity tend to be movements of
nostalgia, based on the reconstruction of an heroic past, the memory of injustices, real
or imagined, and of famous battles, won or lost. They acquire meaning through
insecurity, through rekindled fear of historic enemies, or through a sense of being
threatened by those with different labels. Labels can always be divided and
subdivided. There is no such thing as cultural purity or homogeneity. Every exclusive
identity-based polity necessarily generates a minority. At best, identity politics
involves psychological discrimination against those labelled differently. At worst, it
leads to population expulsion and genocide.

The new identity politics arises out of the disintegration or erosion of modern state
structures, especially centralized, authoritarian states. The collapse of communist
states after 1989, the loss of legitimacy of post-colonial states in Africa or South Asia,
or even the decline of welfare states in more advanced industrial countries provide the
environment in which the new forms of identity politics are nurtured.

The new identity politics has two main sources, both of which are linked to
globalization. On the one hand, it can be viewed as a reaction to the growing
impotence and declining legitimacy of the established political classes. From this
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perspective, it is a politics fostered from above which plays to and inculcates popular
prejudices. It is a form of political mobilization, a survival tactic, for politicians active
in national politics either at the level of the state or at the level of nationally defined
regions, as in the case of the republics of the former Yugoslavia or the former Soviet
Union or in places such as Kashmir or Eritrea before independence. On the other hand,
it emerges out of the insecurity associated with the process of globalization and, in
particular, the advent of what can be described as the parallel economy – new forms of
legal and illegal ways of making a living that have sprung up among the excluded
parts of society – and constitutes a way of legitimizing these new shadowy forms of
activity. Particularly in Eastern Europe, the events of 1989 compressed the impact of
globalization both in undermining the nation-state and in releasing new forms of
economic activity into a short ‘transitional’ space of time, so that this form of
nationalism from below merged with nationalism from above in an explosive
combination.15

In Eastern Europe, the use of nationalism as a form of political mobilization pre-
dated 1989. Particularly in the former communist multinational states, national
consciousness was deliberately cultivated in a context in which ideological differences
had been disallowed and when societies had, in theory, been socially homogenized and
‘socially cleansed’.16 Nationality, or certain officially recognized nationalities, became
the main legitimate umbrella for pursuing various forms of political, economic and
cultural interests. This was particularly important in the former Yugoslavia and Soviet
Union, where national difference was ‘constitutionally enshrined’.17

These tendencies were reinforced by the functioning of economies of shortage. In
theory, planned economies are supposed to eliminate competition. Such planning does
of course eliminate competition for markets. But it gives rise to another form of
competition – competition for resources. In theory, the plan is drawn up by rational
planners and transmitted downwards through a vertical chain of command. In practice,
it is ‘built up’ through a myriad of bureaucratic pressures and subsequently ‘broken
down’. In effect, the plan operates as an expression of bureaucratic compromise, and,
because of the ‘soft budget’ constraint, individual enterprises always spend more than
is anticipated. The consequence is a vicious circle in which shortage intensifies the
competition for resources and the tendency among ministries and enterprises for
hoarding and autarchy, which further intensifies shortage. In this context, nationality
becomes a tool which can be used to further the competition for resources.18

Already in the early 1970s there were writers who were warning of a nationalist
explosion in the former Soviet Union as a result of the way in which nationality policy
was used to prop up the decaying socialist project.19 In a classic article, published in
1974, Teresa Rakowska-Harmstone used the term the ‘new nationalism’ to describe ‘a
new phenomenon which is present even among people who, at the time of the
revolution, had only an inchoate sense of a common culture’.20 Soviet policy created a
hierarchy of nationalities based on an elaborate administrative structure in which the
status of nationalities was linked to the status of territorially based administrative units
– republics, autonomous regions and autonomous provinces. Within these
administrative arrangements the indigenous language and culture of the so-called
titular nationality was promoted, and members of the titular nationality were given
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priority in local administration and education.21 The system gave rise to what
Zaslavsky has described as an ‘explosive division of labour’ in which an indigenous
administrative and intellectual elite presided over an imported Russian urban working
class and an indigenous rural population.22 The local elite used the development of
national consciousness to promote administrative autonomy, especially in the
economic sphere.

As I argued in the previous chapter, a similar process took place in the former
Yugoslavia, especially after the 1974 constitution entrenched the nations and republics
that made up the federation and restricted the powers of the federal government. What
held these multinational states together was the monopoly of the Communist Party. In
the aftermath of 1989, when the socialist project was discredited and the monopoly of
the party was finally broken, and when democratic elections were held for the first
time, nationalism erupted into the open. In a situation where there is little to choose
between parties, where there has been no history of political debate, where the new
politicians are hardly known, nationalism becomes a mechanism for political
differentiation. In societies where people assume that they are expected to vote in
certain ways, where they are not habituated to political choice and may be wary of
taking it for granted, voting along national lines became the most obvious option.

Nationalism represents both a continuity with the past and a way of denying or
‘forgetting’ a complicity with the past. It represents a continuity partly because of the
ways in which it was nurtured in the preceding era, not only in multinational states,
and partly because its form is very similar to the preceding Cold War ideologies.
Communism, in particular, thrived on an us–them, good–bad war mentality and
elevated the notion of an homogeneous collective community. At the same time, it is a
way of denying the past because communist regimes overtly condemned nationalism.
As in the case of rabid attachment to the market, nationalism is a form of negation of
what went before. Communism can be treated as an ‘outsider’ or ‘foreigner’,
particularly in countries occupied by Soviet troops, thus exculpating those who
accepted, tolerated or collaborated with the regime. National identity is somehow pure
and untainted in comparison with other professional or ideological identities that were
determined by the previous context.

Similar tendencies can be observed in other places. Already by the 1970s and 1980s,
the fragility of post-colonial administrative structures was becoming apparent. States
in Africa and Asia were having to cope with the disillusion of post-independence
hopes, the failure of the development project to overcome poverty and inequality, the
insecurity of rapid urbanization and the break-up of traditional rural communities, as
well as the impact of structural adjustment and policies of stabilization, liberalization
and deregularization. Moreover, as in the case of the former Yugoslavia, the loss of an
international identity based on membership of the non-aligned movement in the
aftermath of the Cold War had domestic repercussions as well. Both ruling politicians
and aspiring opposition leaders began to play upon particularistic identities in different
ways – to justify authoritarian policies, to create scapegoats, to mobilize support
around fear and insecurity. In many post-colonial states, the ruling parties saw
themselves as left parties occupying the space for emancipatory movements. As in
post-communist states, the absence of a legitimate emancipatory movement opened
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politics up to claims based on tribe or clan, or religious or linguistic group.
In the pre-colonial period, most societies had only a loose sense of ethnic identity.

The Europeans, with their passion for classification, with censuses and identity papers,
imposed more rigid ethnic categories, which then evolved along with the growth of
communication, roads and railways, and the emergence, in some countries, of a
vernacular press. In some cases, the categories were quite artificial: the Hutu–Tutsi
distinction in Rwanda and Burundi was a rough, largely social distinction before the
Belgian administration introduced identity cards; likewise, the Ngala, the tribe former
President Mobutu of Zaire (now the Democratic Republic of Congo) claimed to come
from, was largely a Belgian invention. In the post-independence period, most ruling
parties espoused a secular national identity that embraced the often numerous ethnic
groups within the artificially defined territory of the new nations. As post-
independence hopes faded, many politicians began to appeal to particularistic
tendencies. In general, the weaker the administrative structures, the earlier this took
place. In some countries, such as Sudan, Nigeria or Zaire, what have been called
‘predatory’ regimes developed in which access to power and personal wealth depended
on religion or tribe.23 In India, where democracy was sustained for almost all of the
post-independence period, the Congress Party’s use of Hindu rituals and symbols in
the 1970s paved the way for new forms of political mobilization based on identity,
particularly religion.24

Many of these states were strongly interventionist. As foreign assistance began to be
replaced by commercial borrowing in the 1970s, as foreign debt mounted and
‘structural adjustment’ programmes were introduced, state revenues declined and, as in
the former communist countries, political competition for control over resources
intensified. The end of the Cold War meant the reduction of foreign assistance to
countries such as Zaire or Somalia which had been considered strategically important.
At the same time, pressure for democratization led to increasingly desperate bids to
remain in power, often through fomenting ethnic tension and other forms of identity
politics. In the Middle East, the growth of Islamic movements was associated with the
disillusion with secular nationalist postcolonial regimes.

Even in advanced industrial countries, the erosion of legitimacy associated with the
declining autonomy of the nation-state and the corrosion of traditional, often
industrially based sources of social cohesion became much more transparent in the
aftermath of 1989. A specifically Western identity defined in relation to the Soviet
threat was undermined because it was more difficult to defend democracy with
reference to its absence elsewhere. Indeed the rhetoric of the ‘War on Terror’ can be
viewed as a way of reinventing that distinctive Western identity. Of equal significance
is the growing consensus of major political parties as the space for substantive
political difference on economic and social issues narrows in the context of
globalization and a prevailing ideology that emphasizes budgetary discipline and
control of inflation. Nationalism or seeds of nationalism, such as asylum laws or anti-
immigrationism, are exploited as party political forms of differentiation. In recent
years, extreme right-wing parties have managed to capture significant shares of the
vote in places such as France, the Netherlands, Belgium and elsewhere. In the United
States, the Republican Party has deliberately built up its constituency among
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fundamentalist Christian churches and the more recent Tea Party movement. In
Australia, the Conservative Party captured power on an explicit anti-asylum platform.
Particularly in the aftermath of 9/11, xenophobic ideas have capitalized on a growing
sense of insecurity.

Western countries do not of course share the experience of collectivist
authoritarianism, although regions such as Northern Ireland, where particularist
politics are strong, tend to be those where democracy has been weak. An active civil
society tends to counterbalance the distrust of politicians, the alienation from political
institutions, the sense of apathy and futility that provide a potential basis for populist
tendencies. Nevertheless, the ‘secession’ of the new cosmopolitan classes and the
fragmentation and dependence of those excluded from the benefits of globalization are
characteristic of advanced industrial countries as well.

The other main source of the new identity politics is the insecurity associated with
globalization, particularly rapid urbanization and the parallel economy. To a large
extent, this can be attributed to the neo-liberal policies pursued in the 1980s and the
1990s – macro-economic stabilization, deregulation and privatization – which
effectively represented a speeding up of the process of globalization. These policies
increased the level of unemployment, resource depletion and disparities in income,
and led to rapid urbanization, and increased migration both from countryside to town
and across borders. These changes, in turn, provided an environment for growing
criminalization and the creation of networks of corruption, black marketeers, arms and
drug traffickers, etc. In societies where the state controlled large parts of the economy
and where self-organized market institutions do not exist, policies of ‘structural
adjustment’ or ‘transition’ effectively mean the absence of any kind of regulation. The
market does not, by and large, mean new autonomous productive enterprises; it means
corruption, speculation and crime. New groups of shady ‘businessmen’, often linked in
to the decaying institutional apparatuses through various forms of bribery and ‘insider’
dealing, are engaged in a kind of primitive accumulation – a grab for land and capital.
They use the language of identity politics to build alliances and to legitimize their
activities. Often these networks are linked to wars, e.g. in Afghanistan, Pakistan and
large parts of Africa, and to the disintegration of the military-industrial complex in the
aftermath of the Cold War. Often, they are transnational, linking up to international
circuits of illegal goods sometimes through diaspora connections.

In addition, religious institutions or humanitarian organizations linked to nationalist
or religious parties often provide the only social safety net available to newly arrived
immigrants from the countryside or from other countries. Likewise, religious schools
and community organizations have been growing in the context of economic policies,
which involve cuts in social spending, including education.

A typical phenomenon consists of the new bands of young men, the new
adventurers, who make a living through violence or through threats of violence, who
obtain surplus weapons through the black market or through looting military stores,
and who either base their power on particularistic networks or seek respectability
through particularistic claims. These networks can include hostage-takers in the
Transcaucasus, who take prisoners in order to exchange them for food, weapons,
money, other hostages and even dead bodies; mafia-rings in Russia; the new Cossacks
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who don the Cossack uniform in order to ‘protect’ Russian diaspora groups in the near
abroad; nationalist militia groups of unemployed youths in Western Ukraine or
Western Herzegovina. All these groups feed, like vultures, on the remnants of the
disintegrating state and on the frustrations and resentments of the poor and
unemployed. A similar breed of restless political adventurer is to be found in conflict
areas in Africa and South Asia.25

The new identity politics combines these two sources of particularism in varying
degrees. Former administrative or intellectual elites ally with a motley collection of
adventurers on the margins of society to mobilize the excluded and abandoned, the
alienated and insecure, for the purposes of capturing and sustaining power. The greater
the sense of insecurity, the greater the polarization of society, the less is the space for
alternative integrative political values. In conditions of war, such alliances are
cemented by shared complicity in war crimes and a mutual dependence on the
continued functioning of the war economy. In Rwanda, the plan for mass genocide has
been explained as the way in which the extremist Hutus could retain their grip on
power in the context of economic crisis and international pressure for democratization.
According to the NGO Africa Rights: ‘The extremists’ aim was for the entire Hutu
populace to participate in the killings. That way, the blood of genocide would stain
everybody. There could be no going back.’26 The intensification of the war in
Kashmir, including the involvement of Afghan Mujahidiin, created a polarization
between Hindu and Muslim identities which has increasingly supplanted syncretic
traditions and the common bonds based on Kashmiri identity – the kashmiriyat.27 One
of the explanations for the ferocity of nationalist sentiment in the former Yugoslavia is
the fact that all the various sources of the new identity politics are concentrated there:
the former Yugoslavia had the most Westernized, indeed cosmopolitan, elite of any
East European country, thus exacerbating the resentments of those excluded; it
experienced nationalistic bureaucratic competition typical of the centralized state in
decline; and, because it was exposed to the transition to the market earlier than other
East European countries, its parallel economy was more developed. Even so, a vicious
war was required to create the hatred on which exclusive identities could be
reconstructed.

The new form of identity politics is often treated as a throwback to the past, a return
to pre-modern identities temporarily displaced or suppressed by modernizing
ideologies. It is of course the case that the new politics draws on memory and history
and that certain societies where cultural traditions are more entrenched are more
susceptible to the new politics. But, as I have argued, what really matters is the recent
past and, in particular, the impact of globalization on the political survival of states.
Moreover, the new politics has entirely new contemporary attributes.

First of all, it is horizontal as well as vertical, transnational as well as national. In
nearly all the new nationalisms, the diasporas play a much more important role than
formerly because of the speed of communication. There were always expatriate
nationalist groups plotting their country’s liberation in cafés in Paris or London. But
such groups have become much larger and more significant because of the scale of
emigration, the ease of travel and the spread of electronic communication. There are
two types of diaspora. On the one hand, there are minorities living in the near abroad,
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fearful of their vulnerability to local nationalisms and often more extreme than those
living on home territory. These include Serbians living in Croatia and Bosnia–
Herzegovina, Russian minorities in all the new ex-Soviet republics, the Hungarian
minority in Vojvodina, Romania, Ukraine and Slovakia, Tutsis living in Zaire or
Uganda. On the other hand, there are disaffected groups living far away, often in the
new melting-pot nations, who find solace in fantasies about their origins which are
often far removed from reality. The idea of a Sikh homeland, Khalistan, the notion of
uniting Macedonia and Bulgaria, the call for an independent Ruthenia – all originated
from diaspora communities in Canada. Irish-American support for the Irish
Republican Army (IRA), violent conflict between the Greek and Macedonian
communities in Australia and the pressure from Croatian groups in Germany for
recognition of Croatia are all further examples of diaspora influence.

Among Kosovo Albanians, the diaspora played a critical role, especially in
Germany and Switzerland. Many of those who had taken part in protests and student
demonstrations in the early 1980s left the country. During the 1990s, a 3 per cent
income tax was collected from half a million Kosovar Albanians who lived and
worked abroad. Moreover, an Albanian-language television service was run from
Switzerland and could be received by those Kosovar Albanians who had satellite
dishes. After 1997, the increasingly influential role of the KLA (the Kosovo Liberation
Army) was made possible because many in the diaspora switched support from the
non-violent nationalist movement to the KLA.

Diaspora groups provide ideas, money, arms and know-how, often with
disproportionate effects. Among the individuals who make up the new nationalist
compacts are romantic expatriates, foreign mercenaries, dealers and investors,
Canadian pizza-parlour owners, etc. Radha Kumar has described the support given by
Indians living in the United States to Hindu fundamentalists: ‘Separated from their
countries of origin, often living as aliens in a foreign land, simultaneously feeling
stripped of their culture and guilty for having escaped the troubles “back home”,
expatriates turn to diaspora nationalism without understanding the violence that their
actions might inadvertently trigger.’28 The same kinds of transnational networks are to
be found among religious groupings. Islamic connections are well known, but such
links also apply to other religious groupings. I visited the office of the so-called
foreign minister of South Ossetia, a breakaway region of Georgia, and he had a picture
of the Bosnian Serb leader Karadži  on his wall. He explained that he had been given
it by the delegation from Republika Srpska when he attended a meeting of Eastern
Orthodox Christians.

Second, the capacity for political mobilization is greatly extended both as a result of
the improved education and the expansion of educated classes and as a consequence of
new technologies. Many explanations for the growth of political Islam focus on the
emergence of newly literate urban classes, who are often excluded from power, the
increase in Islamic schools and the expansion of newspaper readership.29 Growing
literacy in the vernacular languages, together with the spread of tabloid-type
communitarian newspapers, as well as radio and television in vernacular languages
that reach people who have never had a reading habit, as well as SMS messaging,
access to websites and forums through the Internet, or the circulation of videos, create
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new ‘imagined communities’. These new forms of electronic communication provide
rapid and effective ways of disseminating a particularistic message. Specifically, the
electronic media has an authority that newspapers cannot match; in parts of Africa, the
radio is ‘magic’. The circulation of cassettes with sermons by militant Islamic
preachers, the use of ‘hate’ radio to incite people to genocide in Rwanda, the websites
that celebrate atrocities, the control of television by nationalist leaders in Eastern
Europe – all provide mechanisms for speeding up the pace of political mobilization.

Cosmopolitanism versus Particularism
A.D. Smith, in his book Nations and Nationalism in a Global Era, takes issue with the
view that nation-states are an anachronism.30 He argues that the new global classes
still need to feel a sense of community and identity based on what he calls ethnies to
overcome the alienation of their technical scientific universalizing discourse. And he
criticizes what he calls the modernist fallacy that nation-states are artificial and
temporary polities, staging-posts in the evolution towards global society. He sees the
new nationalism as evidence of the persistence of ethnies, and he offers a positive
perspective on cultural separatism, which he sees as a way of grounding nation-states
more firmly around a dominant ethnie while, at the same time, enabling them to
embrace civic ideals.

It may well be that the new particularistic identities are here to stay, that they are the
expression of a new post-modern cultural relativism. But it is difficult to argue that
they offer a basis for humanistic civic values precisely because they are unable to
present a forward-looking project relevant to the new global context. The main
implication of globalization is that territorial sovereignty is no longer viable. The
effort to reclaim power within a particular spatial domain will merely further
undermine the ability to influence events. This does not mean that the new form of
particularistic identity politics will go away. Rather, it is a recipe for new closed-in
chaotic statelets with permanently contested borders dependent on continuing violence
for survival.

The particularists cannot do without those people who are labelled differently.
Globalization, as its name implies, is global. Everywhere, in varying proportions,
those who benefit from globalization have to share territory with those excluded from
its benefits but who are nevertheless deeply affected by it. Both losers and gainers
need each other. No patch of territory, however small or large, can any longer insulate
itself from the outside world.

Of course, it is possible to envisage, and it is already happening especially in the
Middle East, a new assertion of regional and local politics, a claim for greater
democratic accountability at regional and local levels. But if such claims are to
succeed, they would have to be situated in a global context; they would have to
involve greater access and openness towards global levels of governance, and they
would have to be based on greater democratic accountability for all inhabitants of the
territory in question, not just for those with a particular label. This type of politics
would thus need to be embedded in what might be described as a cosmopolitan
political consciousness.
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By cosmopolitanism, I do not mean a denial of identity. Rather, I mean a celebration
of the diversity of global identities, acceptance and, indeed, enthusiasm for multiple
overlapping identities, and, at the same time, a commitment to the equality of all
human beings and to respect for human dignity. The term originates in the Kantian
notion of cosmopolitan right that is combined with recognition of separate
sovereignties; thus it brings together both universalism and diversity. Kwame Anthony
Appiah talks about the ‘cosmopolitan patriot’ or the ‘rooted cosmopolitan, attached to
a home of one’s own, with its own cultural particularities, but taking pleasure from the
presence of other different people’. He distinguishes cosmopolitanism from humanism
‘because cosmopolitanism is not just the feeling that everybody matters. For the
cosmopolitan also celebrates the fact that there are different local human ways of
being; humanism, by contrast, is consistent with the desire for global homogeneity.’31

Two possible sources of a cosmopolitan political consciousness can be identified.
One, which could be described as cosmopolitanism from above, is to be found in the
growing myriad of international organizations, a few of which, most notably the EU,
are developing supra-national powers. These institutions develop their own logics and
internal structures. They enable activities to be carried out rather than undertaking
them through their own resources. They function through complex partnerships,
cooperation agreements, negotiation, and mediation with other organizations, states,
and private or semi-private groups. They are restricted both by lack of resources and,
relatedly, by the inter-governmental arrangements which make it extremely difficult
for them to act, except on the basis of time-consuming and often unsatisfactory
compromises. In many of these institutions there are committed idealistic officials.
They have an interest in seeking alternative sources of legitimacy to their frustrating
national masters.

The other source is what could be described as cosmopolitanism from below, the
new social movements as well as what came to be called NGOs in the 1990s. This new
form of activism has developed since the early 1980s primarily in response to new
global problems, but it has burst forth in the wake of the financial crisis and the crisis
of authoritarianism in the Middle East in the politics of public squares and tent cities
and Facebook. The forerunners of these new movements were the social forums that
emerged in the early 2000s. The eleven million people who demonstrated all over the
world on 15 February 2003 against the war in Iraq testified to their growing
organization. Of course, not everyone who participates in these activities is a
cosmopolitan. Many are anti-globalization, yearning for a return to the nation-state,
who sometimes make common cause with groups associated with identity politics,
nationalists or Islamists in the Middle East, for example.

At present, cosmopolitanism and particularism coexist side by side in the same
geographical space. Cosmopolitanism tends to be more widespread in the West and
less widespread in the East and South. Nevertheless, throughout the world, in remote
villages and towns, both sorts of people are to be found. The new particularistic
conflicts throw up courageous groups of people who try to oppose war and
exclusivism – both local people, often women, and those who volunteer to come from
abroad to provide humanitarian assistance, to help mediate, etc. Local groups gather
strength in so far as they can gain access to or support and protection from
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transnational networks.
It is in wars that the space for cosmopolitanism is narrowed. Particularisms need

each other to sustain their exclusive identities; hence the paradoxical combination of
conflict and cooperation. It is cosmopolitanism that undermines the appeal of
particularism and it is the representatives of humane civic values that are often
targeted in wars. Indeed, war itself can be understood as a form of political
mobilization, constructing an environment of insecurity, in which particularist groups
thrive. Areas of conflict become ‘black holes’ – havens for fanatics and criminals,
breeding the new terrorism. More and more no-go areas come into being, such as
Somalia or Afghanistan and now Iraq, where isolated humanitarian agencies gingerly
negotiate and bribe their way through to help those in need. Some argue that such
situations are the harbingers of the future for much of the world.32 Nothing is more
polarizing than violence and more likely to induce a retreat from utopian inclusive
projects. ‘Sarajevo is Europe’s future. This is the end of history’, Sarajevo’s
disenchanted cosmopolitans used to say. But politics is never determined. Whether
another future can be envisaged is, in the end, a matter of choice.
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